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COUNCIL news
At the Council’s last meeting it was given a presentation by Borough Council representatives 
regarding the new proposed Community Facility including a library at the former Barclays 
Bank.  Three options have been drawn up, with Option 3 the preferred scheme as it offers 
the maximum facilities given the constraints of the site. Although the most expensive 
option it offers a more flexible space on the ground floor and two flats on the first floor 
(1 bedroom and a 2 bedroom) to help generate income for the project. It is anticipated a 
planning application will be submitted in June and hopefully be opened in Spring 2018.

The Borough Council is now seeking stakeholder’s views regarding its plans/options and 
will be presenting them to parishioners at the Annual Parish Meeting at the Memorial 
Hall on 12th April at 7pm.   Also at this meeting the Parish Council will be talking about 
its ideas for a Neighbourhood Plan for Hamble and seeking the community’s involvement 
which is vital if it is to be successful. 

Parishioners are always welcome to Parish Council meetings and there is a public 
session at the beginning of each meeting, after necessary formalities, for the public to 
ask questions or express their views.  At its last meeting a resident from Kingfisher Close 
expressed her concerns about aspects to the new work at the Riverside Park and other 
parishioners expressed their concerns about the request to sell alcoholic drink at the 
Beach Hut Cafe.

The Parish Council has responded to the Borough Council’s consultation regarding Sports 
Facility Needs Assessment and Playing Pitch Strategy.  Much of the strategy appeared to 
concentrate investment and resources in high quality provision around Eastleigh Town 
and the Hedge End, West End, Botley corridor.  The Parish Council has responded that 
Hamble residents would find these difficult to access and that there should be high quality 
accessible facilities for our area, with only the most specialist facilities centralised.   Also 
the strategy was light on water based activities for which Hamble is renowned.

Hamble-le-Rice Parish Council
Memorial Hall, High Street, Hamble-le-Rice, Southampton SO31 4JE

Telephone: 023 8045 3422
Email: clerk@hamblepc.org.uk   Office open weekdays 9am to 12.30pm

The views represented in contributions submitted are not necessarily those of the Parish Council’s or 
the editor. The editor and Parish Council accept no responsibility for goods or services advertised.

THE DEADLINE FOR MAY 2017 MAGAZINE  
IS 11th APRIL 2017

which will be delivered from 1st May 2017

Please email your article to vmag@hamblepc.org.uk
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Little Brook House
Residential Care Home

01489 582821
www.littlebrookhouse.co.uk

101 Brook Lane, Warsash, Southampton SO31 9FE

Gecko Projects ltd

         Resin Driveway Specialist
Give your home kerb appeal, tired tarmac or concrete drives transformed in 2 days

GOLD SERVICE, pressure wash, prime, fit edging system & lay resin of your colour choice
from £55 per square meter

PLATINUM SERVICE, excavate drive, lay compacted crushed concrete & new edgings, lay
pourous sub base & resin colour of your choosing from £75 per square meter
 
 
 

office 02380 601061
mobile 07502297779
email build@geckoprojects.co.uk
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The Council has approved its budget for 2017-18 and has been reviewing other aspects 
of it finances, including its annual review of it Financial Regulations.  It has also reviewed 
its Community Grant Programme and application process for next year.  Small grants 
for local organisations are normally considered in October and March each year.

The Council has now formally agreed to give a £10,000 grant towards the running of HYPE.  It 
has also agreed that HYPE can use the Roy Underdown Pavilion for meetings every first and 
third  Tuesday in four, starting in April.  This will be reviewed by the Council in 3 month’s time.  
The Council has received two auditor reports which give guidance and advice on the councils 
work, internal processes and spending. This included reference to the Hamble Lifeboat 
project and public facilities there.  The Parish Council continues its discussions with Hamble 
Lifeboat and other interested parties with a view to opening them as soon as possible.

This is the time of year people are thinking about planting vegetables, fruit and flowers in 
their gardens and a reminder that the Parish Council has a couple of allotments available 
at its site off Hamble Lane.  If you are interested in having an allotment, please contact 
the Parish Office to find out what is available, the regulations and the application process.

As you can see this is the first Village Magazine to be produced in full colour and will be 
for a trial period of three issues to see if the extra expense is justified.  New contributors 
to the magazine are being sought to broaden its interest to the parishioners and it is 
hoped that the introduction of colour will attract new advertisers.  If you are interested 
in advertising in this magazine please contact the Parish Office for more details.

Finally everyone is welcome to the Annual Parish Meeting to hear the work of the Parish 
Council over the last year, but more importantly give your views on future initiatives.

HAMBLE LADIES GROUP
A couple of meetings to report on in this article.  The first one being the meeting we had in 
February when Caroline Haynes, from Bursledon Brickworks Museum, came along to tell 
us the history of the museum.

The Brickworks was turned into a museum in 2012 after a National Lottery Award and 
opened 3 days a week for self guided tours in 2014.  

The history of brickmaking in Southampton goes back as far as 1823 when Edward Hooper 
moved to this area from Middlesex. He leased Baltic Wharf on the Itchen River then in 
1860 expanded and leased America Wharf in the docks.  Through his marriage in 1860 
his was joined in the business by his wife’s family who were called Ashby and the business 
was known as Hooper and Ashby.  The business continued in its success and after Edward 
Hooper died in 1864 it continued to be run by the Ashby family and they moved to Chandlers 
Ford.  Then they moved to the site in Bursledon in 1890 which proved to be an ideal place 
for brickmaking because of the clay reserve along the Hamble Estuary, the Railway 
Link between Southampton and Portsmouth and Hamble River to ship the bricks up to the 
Southampton Docks.  They started making bricks at Bursledon in 1896 and by 1935 they 
were making 20 million bricks and putting all other brickmakers out of business.
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Brickmaking was extremely hard work but the men in the area were keen to work there 
because it was good pay and steady work.  The introduction of the brickmaking machines 
helped with making the work easier and they were able to produce a lot more bricks.  
Caroline showed us some very interesting slides of the brickworks showing the way the men 
worked and the conditions they worked in and the machines they used, some of which are still 
on the site to see.  She told us that the brickworks closed down in 1974 mainly because of the 
H&S rules and to conform with all the regulations it was too costly to put right.  It was left as it 
was for years until in 1980 it was discovered by a Hampshire County Council Surveyor who was 
doing a survey of all the listed buildings along the M27 and came across the derelict brickwork 
site.  He realised there was something special about the place and it was granted Industrial 
Heritage status and since then a lot of hard work has taken place to get it to how it is now.  
Caroline said that they are hoping to have more visitors this year.  Apart from being open 3 
days a week there are going to be different events throughout the year which will include a 
Steam Punk Fair - sounds fun, a beer festival - even more fun and she also said that they 
would welcome anyone who would like to join them as volunteers.  
A very interesting talk especially as it is very local to us and not far to go for a day out.
Our talk in March saw the return of Zoe Parkin who came along to tell us about her 
volunteer work in the townships of South Africa.  Whilst visiting her daughter in South Africa 
over 10 years ago she volunteered to help out with caring for the people living in terrible 
conditions in the township near the village of Sedgefield.  She described to us the awful 
living conditions they had with no electricity, no sanitation, no mains water and just rows 
and rows of tin shacks which were gradually getting added to from year to year.
Zoe volunteered to help with pre-school children and continued to do this until quite recently.  
She explained that these children literally had nothing but with the volunteering work going 
on their lives have begun to improve immensely.  It is not only the children that are helped 
but also the elderly who are looked after with visits from health workers, clinics they can 
attend to and also they have small clubs they can join for social meetings.  She explained 
that it was a terrible struggle at most times but when she showed us slides of the children 
and adults you could see that they all looked very happy and progress was being made.
The children are given their school uniforms by the charities but everything else has to 
be bought, for example pencils, paper, school books.  The children are helped all the way 
through there school life and many now achieve good qualifications.
The government is gradually improving living accommodation by building new homes and getting 
rid of the shacks but the people live on very little money and employment is few and far between 
for them. Most of them are employed as gardeners or domestic helps for the white people but 
Zoe said that they are surprisingly happy people and find a lot of contentment with their lives.
Zoe told us how much she loved her work in South Africa and told us about the other amazing 
people who are out there also doing good work to help the people living there.  A very 
interesting talk to a full house again and also some new faces who came along to join us. 
Our next meeting is on 11th April starting at 7.30pm in the Priory Centre when we have Paul 
Ackland coming along to chat to us about Hamble Lifeboat - a great interest to all of us I think.  
Why not join us, everyone welcome. Bobby Conduit
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Message from the Clerk
As the day gets longer and the flowers bloom around the village it really feels like spring 
is on its way.  Getting around the village I have met a variety of people and groups all of 
who have talked proudly and passionately about the village and what makes it special.  
Understanding this is important to the parish council.  It’s not just what people like 
about it now but it’s also what you hope to see it become in the future.  Our Village 
Plan is now quite out of date and it is timely for us to consider what should replace 
it.  Whatever it is, be it another village plan or a neighbourhood plan, the foundation 
of it has to be the views and aspirations of the people that live, work and visit the 
village.  To that end we are starting to plan a consultation event across the whole village 
as the summer approaches.  We will be talking about it in more detail at the Annual 
Parish Meeting which will be held on 12th April 2017 at 7.00pm in the Hamble Village 
Memorial Hall.  I hope as many of you as possible will attend.
We are also starting to take a careful look at the buildings and play areas with a view to 
setting aside money to improve them.  Mount Pleasant will need to be a focus of our attention 
with both the Pavilion and the play area needing a face lift!  It will also compliment the work 
that is planned for Coronation Parade, the final plans of which should be available soon.  
Looking around Mount Pleasant gave us a good opportunity to meet with Mrs Rickman 
from Hamble Primary School and to have a tour of the building and grounds and find 
out more about the work of the school and children.  On the back of that I’m pleased 
to include in this month’s edition a piece about how they have marked World Book Day 
and Shrove Tuesday.  I thought the mud pancakes sounded especially enticing!  I hope 
there will be more to come in future editions.
Lastly a big thank you to everyone who sent in articles for the magazine.  The response 
has been heartening.  If we weren’t able to include it in this month’s we will aim to 
include in another later in the year.  We are also trialling a colour edition of the magazine 
for the next 3 months.  So let us know what you think of it.

Amanda Jobling



6

Contemporary Indian Cuisine
4-7 High Street, Hamble, Southampton SO31 4JE

Tel: 023 8045 2285
Tel: 023 8045 4477

Opening Hours:

7 days a week - 5:30 to midnight
All major credit cards welcome

Free Car Parking

www.cinnamonbayhamble.co.uk
reservations@cinnamonbayhamble.co.uk 

VISIT OUR FACEBOOK PAGE
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 S. LINTON 
 D E C O R A T I N G 

 
Over 20 years experience 

No obligation quotes and advice given 
Good knowledge of the best methods and materials 

Work carried out in a clean a tidy manner 
Reliability assured 

Fully insured 
 

02380 230 588 
stuartlinton75@gmail.com 

 

 

An experience to experience
Offering

Call Sonia – 07727 461008 or visit the web site – www.hamble-spa.co.uk
 22 Deanfield Close, Amy Gardens, Hamble, SO31 4JJ  

Full range of Espa Face, Body treatments & Body wraps
Various Massage techniques, including Hot stones

Luxury Manicure - Pedicure - Shellac
Airbase makeup – a flawless finish for that special day- 

Wedding/Proms etc.

Lycon Wax – the best wax for a comfortable waxing experience
Espa box set gift collections…affordable luxury gifts for

Him & Her.
~ Hamble Spa Room ‘ready & wrapped’ gift vouchers

available now. 

7

Hamble Local History Society
Netley Chapel and Hospital’s History

£2.68 million project, what is happening?

At the Society’s next meeting Paul Del-A-More, who lived in Hamble as a child, will be 
talking about Netley Hospital Chapel at the Royal Victoria Country Park.

Netley Hospital was once the world’s largest hospital and today its chapel is all that 
remains.  Paul will give details of the Chapel and its associated Hospital’s history, which 
had links with Florence Nightingale and was a personal project of Queen Victoria who laid 
its foundation stone.

The Chapel is undergoing a restoration and conservation project funded through a Heritage 
Lottery Fund grant and Hampshire County Council funding worth a total of £2.68 million. 
Paul is responsible for overseeing this project and will also be explaining what is involved.

Why not come along to find out more about what is happening at the Chapel today and its 
history?  The meeting will be held at the Roy Underdown Pavilion on Thursday 6th April at 
7.30pm. As always new members and visitors are welcomed.  Our meeting fee is just £2. 
If you would like more information please contact our secretary, Brian Knapp, telephone 
8045 3534.
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Hamble-Le-Rice Flower Club
29th Anniversary Year 2017/18

The Hamble Le Rice Flower Club consists of a friendly group, mainly but not exclusively 
of ladies who meet on the second Monday of each month at 2pm in the Hamble Le Rice 
Memorial Hall. We have practice sessions, demonstrations by well-known demonstrators, 
visits and workshop days and other areas of interest. We welcome both prospective 
members and visitors to our meetings to share our love of flowers.

Our March meeting, was our AGM which began our 29th year, 36 members attended 
and enjoyed a delicious lunch before the serious business of the day! The Officers and 
Committee agreed to stand again and were vey pleased at the growing number of members 
in the Club. This year’s programme is varied and exciting, lots to look forward to.

Monday April 10th is a demonstration with Katie Baxter called “The Joy of Flowers” which 
starts at 2pm.

Don’t miss our Special Open Meeting on Monday May 8th, doors open at 1.30pm for 2pm 
start, £6 ticket. This demonstration is with Christine Wright on “Gardens around the 
World” This is a preview of Christine’s forthcoming Queen Victoria cruise ship demonstration, 
at your local Flower Club! This will be a real treat!

Coming soon, this years outing is a visit to Andy McIndoe’s  lovely garden in June, more later.

Visitors welcome at all Club events, just turn up or if you require more details:

More information and tickets available from:-

Rosemary Dorman, Secretary. 023.8045.2385,

Sheila Barker, Vice Chairman. 023.8045.3718
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Celebrating Special Events this Month at Hamble Primary School 

Shrove Tuesday 
As part of our work on British Values and Citizenship we recognise and celebrate traditional events. As part of this 
the whole school was reminded in assembly about the reasons for the tradition of eating pancakes on Shrove 
Tuesday.  

 
During the rest of the day, the children in Year R discussed and tested out the best toppings, wrote shopping lists 
and recipes for making pancakes and had great fun outdoors making pretend pancakes in the ‘mud kitchen’! 

 

 

World Book Day 

The children and staff celebrated World Book Day with a day of ‘reading alerts’. 

Everyone was asked to have a book with them at all times, stopping to read whenever the bell went off.  The first 
alert was triggered during the morning assembly: 

 
 

Our school aims and curriculum are based on the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child and Oxfam’s 
definition of global citizenship. If you would like to visit our school, please contact the school office to arrange an 

appointment. Our Headteacher, Mrs Rickman, or Deputy Head, Mrs Hewitt, would be delighted to show you around.  
admin@hamble-pri.hants.sch.uk      Tel: 02380 453098 
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  Hamble £218,500                     Hamble £239,950                    Hamble £249,950 

   Hamble £345,000                   Hamble OIEO £369,950             Hamble £450,000 

     Hamble £400,000                                                           Hamble  £899,950 
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Hamble River Raid - Saturday May 13th 2017
The much acclaimed Hamble River Raid is gearing up again, A fun event of ‘Blazing 
Paddles’, whether you face backwards and pull like fury or face forwards and push hard 
or even if you wish to simply stand and cheer. The Hamble River Raid is a great day on the 
water for all ages and abilities. 

Start planning, get your team organised and get practicing.  We look forward to seeing 
you on 13th May. 

The Hamble River Raid has evolved with volunteers manning computers and GPS to 
enhance the time keeping and a tannoy system to keep both spectators and competitors 
informed.  

2016 was the most challenging year yet for both competitors and organisers and was 
noted for being the wettest and windiest Raid recorded. We were honoured to have David 
and Christine Hopkins, respected River residents and time served boat builder and 
surveyor to assist with the start and judging.

The River Raid could not happen without the support of friends, parents and scouts, the 
Hamble Parish Council and River Hamble Harbour master and of course the competitors. 
Thank you all for taking part and making it the success it is. 

We hope to see you there?

aDVaNCe WarNING 
loUD alarm teSt 

 
 

at the Hamble-le-Rice Oil Terminal. 
 
 

The alarm will be tested on  
 
 

tUeSDaY 6 JUNe 2017 at 10:45 am. 
 
 

The Terminal’s high powered community alarm system, which is tested annually, 
will be sounded on Tuesday 6 June 2017. The test will include the “ALERT” 

followed by the “ALL CLEAR”. It will last for about 5 minutes. 
It will be followed at 11:00 am by the usual weekly testing of the on-site fire alarm. 

  
 

Any queries please contact 023 8045 6028 
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 - Garden Maintenance  
 - Regular Mowing 
 - One Off Mowing 
 - Tree Surgery 
 - Hedge Cutting 
 - Fencing 
 - Landscaping 
 - Design Service 

 
 
  
 
 

Tel : 07787594682 
Email : robwoodh01@msn.com 

www.solentgardenservices.co.uk 

Based in Hamble since 1973 

Telephone: 8045 2213

•	 LIVE MUSIC
•	 BINGO - Wednesdays, 

Sundays
•	 Small/Large Function 

Room Available

•	 Catering can be arranged
•	 showing all your favourite 

games on Sky Sports
•	 Free WiFi

A Hamble based Company
specialising in cleaning
carpets and upholstery

Badger Cleaning Services

Please phone for a quote.
023 8178 7229 / 07780 652933

Carpet & Upholstery Cleaning
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Who Killed the 
  Director? 

                         By Chris Martin 

 

 

Presents a Murder Mystery Evening 

 

 

Friday 7th April      Start 19.30 

Hamble Village Memorial Hall 

£10 including a Ploughmans Supper. 

Tickets from 023 8044 0660 

& www.ticketsource.co.uk/hambleplayers 
Murderplays.com 

  Hamble Players 

Who Killed the Director by Chris Martin
Hamble Players invite you to find your inner Hercule Poirot or Miss Marple by joining 
them for a Murder Mystery Evening on Friday 7th April at the Hamble Village Memorial 
Hall.  See the play, witness the clues and identify ‘Whodunnit’.(There is a prize for the 
winners!)  Join us for an evening of intrigue, mystery and fun!

Tickets are £10 which includes a Ploughman’s Supper. Bar facilities are available.

Tickets from www.ticketsource/hambleplayers or box office 023 8044 0660.
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IC IC IMPERIAL CARS
Executive Transfer Service

@chauffeurguys

Imperial Cars Southampton Ltd provide a 
first class transfer service for all occasions.
With Cars based in SO31 we are able to offer a 
£10 discount in the following areas; Hamble, 
Netley, Bursledon, Swanwick & Warsash

Our Services Include:
    VIP Chauffeur Service
    Corporate & Sporting Events
    Airport Transfers 
    Cruise Ship Transfers
    Wedding Day Chauffeurs
    Special Occasions

Please call for a quote and you maybe surprised 
at how cost effective our rates are and 
often not much more than a taxi!

www.imperialcars.net

0800 2118 138 079 7618 4991

£10.00 off with this ad

BASED LOCALLY IN HAMBLE
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0800 083 
2820 

w w w. a s k e r i c . c o . u k  

® 

Need free legal advice? 

Want services with no hidden costs? 

Prefer to know about fees upfront? 

Ask Eric! 

We’re a Fixed 
Fee Firm! 

®
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BERYL ROGERSON MEMORIAL LUNCHES 10 YEARS ON!
If you are 70 or more do think about coming along to our next lunch at Hamble Memorial Hall 
which will be around Halloween time, you can bring your spouse even if they are younger and if 
you need assistance bring your carer. The Hall is fully accessible.
In October we shall celebrate 10 years of the lunches that are named after the lady who 
lived at Riverside and who bequeathed her house to the Abbeyfield Society for conversion 
into accommodation for elderly people of the parish. Local people supported the project by 
raising money but after a while it was abandoned, the property was sold and the money put 
towards other Abbeyfield developments outside of the Parish. The Parish Council at the time 
recovered funds that had been raised by Parishioners and it was paid to a local charity, namely 
the Memorial Hall to be used for the benefit of the elderly of the Parish. A small committee was 
formed and at a meeting in August 2007 it was decided that the funds which amounted to 
just over £4500 should be used to lay on lunches for the over 70s in the Memorial Hall.  The 
aim would be to get people together, especially those who lived alone or found it difficult to get 
around. The community bus would provide transport where needed. A caterer, John Davis who 
was known locally, would be hired and there would be wine and some entertainment. It would 
not be free, that way the fund would last longer, but the charge would be modest and when the 
money ran out then it would all finish.
The first lunch was on 25 October 2007 with a theme of Halloween and proved to be a success so 
we held another the following February with a Valentine’s theme. And so we carried on with 60 - 
70 people coming twice a year. We have had lots of different entertainments, piano playing, guitar, 
solo and group singers, our local magician, Ian Underdown showing us pictures of old Hamble and 
a few quizzes. There is always a raffle and local businesses have been very generous in donating 
prizes. The original money has long since been spent but we have been generously supported 
by local companies and associations. From the start we have had donations from BP Hamble 
terminal and more recently regular support from Coopervision and Esso. When, a few years ago, it 
looked as though funds were running out, Hamble Parish Council stepped in with a grant.
It seems that everyone is keen to keep the luncheons going, including the committee of local 
people who organise the events. It is a friendly and informal affair where people can meet up with 
friends and neighbours and enjoy the food and a chat. Over the years many guests have come 
along and sometimes we show slides of past lunches with poignant reminders of dear friends 
who are no longer with us. Look out for the date and application form in the September and 
October editions of the Hamble Parish Magazine. We look forward to seeing you.

Kathleen Hand and the Organising Committee
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Postman retires
Tony Spridgeon became a Postman in 2002 on the advice of his medical consultant 
due to a back injury. Having lived in Hamble all his life Tony knew most of his customers 
already and soon got to know the others.

He believed the job should be a service to the customers and never took any parcels 
back to the depot which sometimes got him in trouble with the management; but he 
refused to change.

Unfortunately towards the end of 2015 his back problem was getting much worse and 
he had to take ill health retirement on medical advice.  His treatment is ongoing and he 
hopes to keep active as long as possible.  Tony would like to thank all his customers for 
being so friendly and generous to him over the 14 years he did the job.

 
CHIlDHooD IllNeSSeS 

aWareNeSS eVeNt 
 

SPONSORED BY BLACKTHORN SURGERY 
PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP 

 
Childhood illnesses concern many of us whether as parents or grandparents.    
Accidents in the home, basic first aid, injuries, sepsis and basic life support   
or choking in children are all topics which will be covered. There will be an 
opportunity to ask questions for those who wish to do so.       
 
Dr Gill Perkins who is the deputy head of Paediatrics with the Spire 
Healthcare Group has kindly agreed to talk to us on this subject on: 
  
       tuesday 4 april 
                7 – 8.30 pm 
    AT ST PAUL’S CHURCH HALL 
               Oak Rd Pilands Wood Bursledon                                     
                        SO31 8DT  
 
Patients of the Blackthorn Health Centre and patients of neighbouring 
surgeries are invited, free of charge, but numbers are limited so entry will be 
by ticket only. If you are interested, please leave your details at the 
Blackthorn Health Centre Reception desk or via email at 
blackthornpsg@live.co.uk. You will be contacted when the tickets are available 
or can collect them from the desk at the event.   
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Prepared by us 
Presented by you 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

T:   023 8045 5418 
M: 07980 261648 
E:   morven@bespoke-dining.com 
W:  www.bespoke-dining.com 

For all your local catering requirements including 
Dinner Parties, Afternoon Teas, Office Lunches,
 

Christenings & Funerals  
 

F.C. Hughes
Funeral Directors

46 St. Johns Road, Hedge End S030 4AG
Tel: 01489 782404

• Our staff are at your service 24 hours a day
• Memorial advice and products available

• Funeral Plans Available
• Members of The National Association of Funeral Directors

www.dignityfunerals.co.uk
Part of Dignity plc.
A British Company

 

 www.mixedleafcatering.co.uk 

mixedleafcatering@gmail.com 

Let us cater for your next event.  

For something truly unique hire our vintage 

tram style trailer Tilly.  

Enquire today! 

INTERLOCK
LOCKSMITHSLTD

FAST   RELIABLE   PROFESSIONAL

INTERLOCK
LOCKSMITHSLTD

ANY & ALL LOCK TYPES OPENED

LOCKS REPAIRED OR REPLACED

uPVC LOCK SPECIALIST

HIGHLY EXPERIENCED

NO CALL OUT FEE

FRIENDLY & LOCAL

02381 661013 
07887 512 272

www.interlocklocksmiths.com
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HAMBLE CONSERVATION VOLUNTEERS
The recent annual maintenance day revealed that the local birds take full advantage of the 
protection offered by our bird boxes.  We now have 37 boxes located across the Common 
with a variety of entrance sizes to suit different birds.  All but a handful were used and it 
would be reasonable to assume that the song bird population is larger as a result.

With birds nesting scrub clearance is at an end until the autumn and our attention turns to 
maintaining the network of paths criss-crossing the Common.  Although it was a relatively 
storm free winter the paths still suffered and need attention, otherwise the enjoyment of 
the Common would be confined to those with high mobility.

Path maintenance cannot be carried out by mechanical plant as it would be too disruptive 
so please help if you can spare the time.  Some of the work is arduous but there are roles 
for a wide range of agility.

Monday beach cleans are on 3rd and 17th  April.

The next conservation task is:

PATH MAINTENANCE - THURSDAY 20th APRIL 2017
Meet 10am Hamble Point Car Park
Please wear clothing suitable for the weather on the day
We provide all equipment but welcome contributions to the tea fund
To book your place for this event please contact:
Philip
Phone – 07810453138
Email – hambleconserve@btinternet.com
Or just turn up!
For more information about what we do please take a look at our web-site
hamble-conservation.co.uk

Hamble Conservation Volunteers

 
BLACKTHORN HEALTH CENTRE 

 
THIS PRACTICE OFFERS EXTENDED OPENING HOURS FOR THE CONVENIENCE OF 
OUR PATIENTS: 
 

Every Monday 18.30 to 20.00 GP and Nurse 
Every Tuesday 07.30 to 08.00 GP 
Alternate Tuesdays 07.30 to 08.00 Health Care Assistant 
Every Friday 07.30 to 08.00 GP 
Alternate Fridays 07.30 to 08.00 Health Care Assistant 
Alternate Saturdays 08.00 to 10.00 GP 

 
These are for routine pre-booked appointments only. 
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P & L
DECORATING

HAMBLE - ESTABLISHED FOR 20 YEARS

     Interior and Exterior

     Free Estimates

     Fully Insured

     No job too small

Tel: 023 8045 3196
Mob: 07517 976 198
Email:  philbolwell@gmail.com

CHARTERED ACCOUNTANTS
Hamble based Chartered Accountants 
offer a friendly and professional 
service to local businesses

We provide a range of accounting and tax 
services to companies, partnerships, sole 
trades and individuals at fixed fees.  For more 
information about what we can offer you and 
your business please contact us for a free 
initial consultation

VISIT US AT:    www.accountably.co.uk
CALL US:         023 8045 3907
EMAIL US:       enquries@accountably.co.uk

Jaine Best FCA, and the team at 
Accountably Ltd look forward to  
meeting you

Accountably Ltd, Chartered Accountants
Unit 12, Compass Point, Ensign Way, Hamble, 
Southampton SO31 4RF

Gas Servicing & Central Heating
Boilers – Installation & Servicing
Solar – Installation & Servicing

Domestic & Commercial

T: 01489 691999
M: 07887 757979
E: the.plumber@ntlworld.com

G.Grogan

Plumbing & 
Heating Ltd

THERAPEUTIC MASSAGE
OSTEOPATHY

SPORTS MASSAGE
Assessments & Treatments Available For :
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FRONT COVER:

Hamble Club Football Club (nickname ‘The Monks’) is having its most successful season 
in its history and at the time of writing is top of the Sydenhams Wessex Division One, 
which is level 10 of the English Football League system. 

This season it opened its new facilities at the Hamble Community Facilities, off Hamble 
Lane, after signing a new lease with the Parish Council.  Hamble Club FC won the 
Hampshire Premier League in the 2014/15, but did not have the require facilities to be 
promoted.  Fortunately in 2014 it gain a new financial backer and sponsor, who provided 
funds to upgrade its facilities including a sports pavilion with changing room & club area, 
new floodlighting, managers boxes and spectators stand, that enabled it to play in a 
higher league. 

The club was formed by John Foster and 3 local lads as a youth team in 1969 and 
has made a steady progression through the leagues over the past years, reaching the 
Hampshire League in 1993.  It joined the Wessex League in 2004 in Division 3 and then 
became founder members of the Hampshire Premier league in 2007.

Its first five seasons in the Hampshire Premier League were a struggle for the club and 
led to its withdrawal in 2012.  The club rejoined at the start of the next season in Division 
1 and ended as runners up to gain promotion back into the Premier Division.  As mention 
previously 2014-2015 saw the club take the Premier League title.

The front cover shows Hamble Club FC against local rivals AFC Stoneham and they won a 
very interesting game 1-0, with the opponents having 3 players sent off.

 
 

HoUND BaSICS 
Serving Bursledon, Butlocks Heath, Hamble and Netley 

loCal FooD BaNK 
Helping those in short-term need 

 
Please donate at your nearest drop off point: 

 
Hamble-le-rice Parish Council office 
office hours mon-Fri 9am – 12.30pm 

 
Or Netley Central Sports & Social Club 

on Tuesdays between 11am – 3pm 
 

For information phone 02380 404290 
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Gas Safe Reg No: 200943

• Domestic & Commercial

The Gables Care Home
CARE, COMFORT &
COMPANIONSHIP
Established in 1974 we provide a
homely and caring atmosphere

with friendly and dedicated staff

Full time activities & 
entertainments co-ordinator

Visit www.carehome.co.uk
to view recommendations

For more information please call 
Heather or visit us at anytime

l Residential Care
l Respite
l Day Care
l Dementia Care

   13 St. MARY’S ROAD, NETLEY ABBEY
Tel: 023 8045 2324

The Gables Care Home
CARE, COMFORT &
COMPANIONSHIP
6th most recommended care home

in South East England 2015
as awarded by carehome.co.uk

Full time activities & 
entertainments co-ordinator

Visit www.carehome.co.uk
to view recommendations

For more information please call 
Heather or visit us at anytime

l Residential Care
l Respite
l Day Care
l Dementia Care

   13 St. MARY’S ROAD, NETLEY ABBEY
Tel: 023 8045 2324

The Gables Care Home
CARE, COMFORT &
COMPANIONSHIP
Established in 1974 we provide a
homely and caring atmosphere

with friendly and dedicated staff

Full time activities & 
entertainments co-ordinator

Visit www.carehome.co.uk
to view recommendations

For more information please call 
Heather or visit us at anytime

l Residential Care
l Respite
l Day Care
l Dementia Care

   13 St. MARY’S ROAD, NETLEY ABBEY
Tel: 023 8045 2324

• Free Estimates • Fully Insured
•All work guaranteed for 12 months

• Natural Gas & LPG
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PROPERTY  MAINTENANCE  LTD
R&M

All External and Internal work 
undertaken

Specialising in:

◦ All aspects of Roofing
◦ Pitched/Flat roofs
◦ Slate, Tile & Lead work
◦ UPVC Facias and Guttering
◦ Roof Windows
◦ Brick work including Chimneys & Re Pointing
◦ Patios & Decking
◦ Laminate & Hardwood Flooring

Contact Ray on: 07757 808 290
Or Email: randmpropmain@talktalk.net

◦ Fully Insured
◦ Trading Standards Approved

◦ Member Of Checkatrade
◦ Free Quotations

◦ Friendly & Reliable

With over 25 years of experience within 
the Construction Industry

Working in and around Hamble
References available from 

happy customers

...for all the jobs you don’t 
have time to do!

..Just Ask

Odd Job John

Odd Job John
John Coke
t-07966 187041   
e-ojjhamble@gmail.com
f-@OddJobJohnHamble
w-oddjobjohn-hamble.co.uk

IPLAN 

PROPERTIES 
 

FOR ALL THOSE JOBS AROUND THE HOUSE 
 

BIG JOBS, SMALL JOBS, NO PROBLEM 
 

KITCHENS, BATHROOMS, PLUMBING, TILING, 
CARPENTRY, PAINTING & DECORATING, 

ELECTRICS, FLOORING,  
FLAT PACK ASSEMBLY 

 
40 YEARS EXPERIENCE 

 
WE CAN ALSO LOOK AFTER THE 

MAINTENANCE OF YOUR RENTAL OR HOLIDAY 
LET 
 

CALL ROGER ON 
01425 838564   07500 707254 

OR EMAIL 
roger.gunn1@btinternet.com 
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From THE COUNCIL’S RECORDS

100 YEARS AGO – Parish Boundaries            ..... a letter was sent to Messrs 
A.V.Roe & Co. to ask if they would receive a deputation from the Council to 
discuss with them the question of the Parish Boundary.           April 1917

100  YEARS AGO – Firemen’s Insurance	 Royal Insurance Co. regretting that they 
could not reduce the Premium of the Fire Brigade Members .....	 APril 1917

75 YEARS AGO – Visit of Transport Manager & Bus Manager        ..... such 
application must come only from the County Council, who were the major authority.  
The Parish Council approaches must be through the medium of the County Council.  
Both Mr Connoly & Mr White convinced me that they had no love of Parish Councils, and 
they looked upon them as nuisances.	       		  APRIL 1942 

75 YEARS AGO – Resident Doctor        ..... raised the question of the need of a 
resident Doctor in the Parish ..... all agreed that the need could not be disputed, but the 
war time problems make such a request difficult at the present time.	       APRIL 1942 

50 YEARS AGO – Appeal by R.A.F. Yacht Club Ltd.	  ..... Against refusal of 
planning permission for the construction of an access road and footpaths, the erection 
of 36 flats and garages and the erection of a new yacht club house (to replace that 
existing) on land at Riverside House ..... The Inspector recommended that the appeal be 
dismissed.				    APRIL 1967

50 YEARS AGO – Hamble Protection Society    	 ..... opposing the planning 
application made by the Royal Southern Yacht Club to demolish two cottages 
in Rope Walk and erect overnight cabins on the site.  The Council endorsed the 
remarks made by H.P.S. .....			   APRIL 1967

25 YEARS AGO – Last meeting of Council’s term of office    ..... thanked the 
Chairman and those Councillors not standing for re-election who were not present.  
Cllr. Mrs Allwood and Cllr. Whitcombe particularly for his service in the late 1970s 
who had served 18 and 16 years respectively .....		  APRIL 1992

	 THE ABOVE IS AS RECORDED IN THE ARCHIVES	 (IMU)
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Forthcoming Events
Date	     What                                                   Where

2nd April Craft Fair Bursledon Brickworks - 01489 576248

4th & 18th April St. Andrews Café -
(Serving light lunches, coffee & tea)

The Priory Centre 10.30-12.45pm

4th April Hamble Players production:
Who killed the Director

Hamble Village Memorial Hall
Ticket enquiries - 023 80440660

10th & 20th April Ellie’s Extraordinary Adventure Library Tour 
(The Storytelling Festival)

The Berry Theatre, Wildern Lane, 
Hedge End - 023 8065 2333

11th April Woodland Activity Day
6 – 11 years of age

Itchen Valley Country Park
Booking Essential - 023 80683790

12th April Craft Session - Sock Bunnies Itchen Valley County Park
10.30 – 123.30 - 023 80683790

15th April Within the old Southampton cemetery
there are approx 60 graves connected to
the Titanic disaster

Old Southampton Cemetery,
Hampshire SO15 7NN, 2.00pm Main 
Gate - 07538 888655

20th April Path Restoration Hamble Conservation Volunteers - Meet 
10.00 am at School Lane Car Park - 
www.hamble-conservation.co.uk

23rd April ABP Marathon & Half Marathon Guildhall Southampton,
West Marlands Road, Southampton

29th April Spring Fayre - Spring bedding, shrubs,
perennials, herbs, vegetables and
hanging baskets

Mayfield Nurseries, Mayfield Park, 
Weston, Southampton - 
023 80447743

30th April Bishop’s Waltham Charity Garden Fair
60+ Specialists Stalls Children’s Corner Birds 
of Prey Homemade refreshments

Wintershill Hall, Durley, Hampshire 
SO32 2AL, 10.00am – 4.00pm - 
01489 892430

 
 
 

 
 

Are you looking for a venue for a Party? 
 

Hire the function room at the Roy Underdown Pavilion 
Capacity 60 People - Up to 4 Hours Only £35 

 

Call 023 8045322or email asstclerk@hamblepc.org.uk for more information   
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Date Monthly: What Where

2nd Monday Hamble Flower Club Memorial Hall 2pm

1st & 3rd Mon Hamble Conservation Beach Clean Hamble Point Car Park at 10am.

4th Monday RAF Association Itchen & Hamble branch
(Contact: Steve Rawlings 02380 740771)

Hamble Club 12pm

1st Tuesday Bursledon and District Gardening Club St Pauls Church, Bursledon

2nd Tuesday Hamble Ladies Group Priory Centre, St Andrew’s Church 8pm

4th Wed Informal Bereavement Support Group            
(Contact: Heather Smith 02380 452998)

The Priory Centre 2pm-4pm

1st Thurs Hamble Business Group                                                        
(Contact: John Murphy 07940 794307)

Victory Inn 6pm

Last Saturday Place 2B Café                                                                                                                
(Coffee, Cake & Conversation)

Priory Centre 10am-12 noon

Date Weekly:

Monday Monday Club Hamble Club, Beaulieu Road 1.30pm

Monday                                  
(except Bank Hols)

Hamble River Singers Community Choir  
(Contact basschickbev@gmail.com)

HRSC Rooms 7.30pm

Mondays U-Tone Circuit Training Memorial Hall (Rear Hall)                  
8.15-9.15pm

Tuesdays Parent & Toddlers Group Memorial Hall 9.30-11.30am

Tues & Thurs Pilates Memorial Hall (Tues 12-1pm)     
(Thurs 10-11am)

Wednesdays Yoga Memorial Hall 10-11.30am

Wed Body Control Pilates                                      
(Contact: Caroline 07803 302654)

9am-10am

Wednesdays Cherubs                                                                                                                                               
(Contact: Father Graham Whiting 023 8045 2148)

St. Andrews Church  10.30am - 12pm

Wednesdays Acting Up, for class times                                                                         
contact: 07519 754829

Memorial Hall

Fridays Village Market Memorial Hall 9.30-10.45am

Regular Events



Bee Swarm Collection M Barringer 8056 1792
07941 203 102

Bus Passes (Eastleigh) 8068 8068
Eastleigh Borough Council (All depts) 8068 8068
FRIENDS OF HAMBLE PRIMARY SCHOOL Kate Gillespie 8045 3678
Hamble Brownies Michelle Main Miller 8045 6357
HAMBLE GOOD NEIGHBOURS  (Medical Appt Transport Service) Co-Ordinator 0845 643 0371
HAMBLE CLUB Mrs A Moore (Sec) 8045 6189
HAMBLE CLUB FC Colin Williams (Sec) 8122 7187
Hamble Community Sports College 8045 2105
HAMBLE CONSERVATION VOLUNTEERS Philip Rawlinson hambleconserve@btinternet.com    07810 453 138
HAMBLE FLOWER CLUB Rosemary Dorman 8045 2385
HAMBLE HOCKEY CLUB Mark Hobbs, Sec. markehobbs@hotmail.co.uk 07740 440021
Hamble Hounds Annette Bowcott 8001 1439
HAMBLE LADIES’ GROUP Bobby Conduit 8045 3626
Hamble RNLI Ladies Guild Evelyn Ingram/Margaret Robinson 80456085

80455499
HAMBLE LIFEBOAT Janet Motherwell (Sec) 83 Satchell Lane 8045 6792
HAMBLE LOCAL HISTORY SOCIETY Brian Knapp 8045 3534
HAMBLE MONDAY CLUB Mary Austin                   8045 5436
HAMBLE PARENTS & TODDLERS GROUP Diana Richings 8045 7730
Hamble-le-Rice Parish Council Amanda Jobling 8045 3422
HAMBLE PLAYERS  www.hambleplayers.hampshire.org.uk Fred Brazier 023 8056 1465
Hamble Post Office 8045 2323
Hamble Primary School 8045 3298
HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS  (Beavers 6 - 8) Lisa Russell 07966 162 754
HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (CUBS  8 - 10.5) Sue Hand 07775 856 345
HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (10.5 - 15) Annette Dyke 8044 1007
HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (Explorers 15-18) Annette Dyke 8044 1007
HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (Networks 18-25) Annette Dyke 8044 1007
HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (ALL SECTIONS) info@hambleseascouts.org.uk
HAMBLE SQUASH CLUB Sharon Hoey 07745 220 149
HAMBLE VILLAGE MARKET Chris Pullen 07732 843 442
HAMBLE VILLAGE PLAYSCHOOL Julie Ash (Administration) 07903 388 568
HAMBLE YOUTH CENTRE Nick Scott 8045 2333
HAMBLE YOUTH FOOTBALL CLUB Don Ross (Sec) 8056 0561 
HAMPSHIRE COUNSELLING SERVICES Maureen Fyffe www hampshirecounsellingservice.co.uk 01329 822923
HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 01962 841 841
Hants Direct (highways) 0132 922 5398
HENVILLE EDUCATIONAL FOUNDATION Mrs W Mason 8045 2720
HOSPITAL TAXI SCHEME 0845 602 4135
MEMORIAL HALL BOOKINGS Rebecca Whitaker-Veryard (Bookings Sec) 0798 3220588
National Bus Timetable 0870 608 2608
National Rail Enquiries 0845 758 5950
ONE COMMUNITY 16 Romsey Road, Eastleigh 8090 2400
Citizens Advice Bureau 0870 126 9504
POLICE 101, 999 in the event 

of an emergency
RIVER HAMBLE MOORING HOLDERS’ Assoc. Peter Crick (Sec) crickpandv@btinternet.com 8045 7025
ROMAN CATHOLIC CHURCH Rev Caro Conde, Station Road, Netley Abby, Hants 8044 8671
SCOUTS – Spartan Explorers (13 – 17 year olds) Sue (not part of the Sea Scouts) 8056 0766
ST ANDREW’S CHURCH (inc Priory Centre)  
Priory Centre bookings
Thurs Family Fellowship	
Cherubs	
Beacons

Father Graham Whiting
Jeff Law
Pat Gillman
Father Graham Whiting
Kim Quayle

8045 2148
8045 4299
8045 2422
8045 2148
8056 2193

TESCO BUS Mrs Thurman 8045 3574
TS MERCURY OLD BOYS’ ASSOCIATION  Capt D Parsons, Westmead, 49 The Park, Yeovil, BA20 1DF 01935 414765
WOMEN’S WALKING NETWORK Jenny Cudmore 8045 2877

Handy Contact Numbers



Selling or 
letting this 

spring?

01489 573999

leaders.co.uk

178 Bridge Road,
Sarisbury Green, 

Hampshire, SO31 7EH

At Leaders, we offer local expertise and great 
customer service. For all your property

needs, our team have you covered.  
Speak to your local experts today.

Printed by Southampton Design and Print • 023 8022 3091
www.southamptonprinting.co.uk    print@southamptonprinting.co.uk


	front
	N-up document 1
	back


 
 
    
   HistoryItem_V1
   Nup
        
     Create a new document
     Trim unused space from sheets: no
     Allow pages to be scaled: no
     Margins and crop marks: none
     Sheet size: 8.268 x 11.693 inches / 210.0 x 297.0 mm
     Sheet orientation: wide
     Layout: rows 0 down, columns 0 across
     Align: centre
      

        
     0.0000
     10.0000
     20.0000
     0
     Corners
     0.3000
     Fixed
     0
     0
     1.0050
     0
     0 
     1
     0.0000
     1
            
       D:20170320100759
       841.8898
       a4
       Blank
       595.2756
          

     Wide
     589
     213
    
    
     0.0000
     C
     0
            
       CurrentAVDoc
          

     0.0000
     0
     2
     0
     0
     0 
      

        
     QITE_QuiteImposingPlus2
     Quite Imposing Plus 2.1
     Quite Imposing Plus 2
     1
      

   1
  

 HistoryList_V1
 qi2base





